NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN STEERING GROUP
MINUTES of meeting held on Tuesday November 10. 2015 at the Youth Centre

Present :      Sue Prochak, Stephen Hardy, Judy Rogers, Lesley Smith, Peter Davies,  Alexander Church, Martin Bates, Tamara Strapp, Sheila Brazier, Sean O'Hara.

We were also joined by Donna Moles, independent adviser, and her colleague Martyn White.
1.  Apologies:     Graham Browne, Emma Watkins, Karen Ripley, Ruth Augarde Hardy.
As the Chair was delayed by late trains, Nick opened the meeting by chairing for routine business.
2.  Matters arising:  Minutes of the previous meeting were approved.  Sheila asked if a further item coud be approved which for some reason had not been minuted at the appropriate time, namely that we had agreed to pay for website support as follows:
When we originally confirmed with Simon Goodwin that we wanted to go ahead with the website, we didn't specifically confirm the annual support.  Following some later alterations to the site, that we asked Simon to carry out, he pointed out that the annual support had not been 'ordered'.  This was discussed at the SG meeting on 8th September, and it was clarified that annual support had been included in the budget.  It was confirmed at the meeting that we should confirm the annual support with Simon. 
This discussion / agreement didn't appear in the minutes (of 8/4/15).  £150 for annual support and £80 for two hours training was approved, as they were included in Simon's original  quote; they were also included in the budget put forward by the Finance Group and approved by the full SG (14/7/15).
This was unanimously approved.
At this stage Stephen arrived and took the chair.
3.  Grove Farm:   The application has been withdrawn as there were so many issues  that had not been addressed, which had been pointed out robustly by the Parish Council and by residents.  It does give us  more time to develop the Neighbourhood Plan as their initial efforts to jump the gun have failed.
Sue has had a conversation with a planning officer: in view of the fact that on the questionnaire Grove Farm comes near the bottom of preferences for development, she asked if we could de-zone a particular site.  He said that we could.
Donna pointed out that it is important to be seen to be positive and pro-growth.  We need to look at each site and look at the methodology we use to assess them.  We cannot just preclude sites.  Sue wondered therefore whether any site we reject could lead to us being accused of being anti-growth.  Donna said this was not the case but we have to make sure we treat them all equally so that we cannot be accused of that.  Xand pointed that being low down on the list was only one factor; another was that it was such a poor application.  
Sue reported that officers at Rother have warned her to be very careful as one of the main objectors is on the Steering Group.  Donna replied that we need to be mindful of it, but in any Plan you are going to have conflicts of interest.  Our main aim should be to make sure that we follow the process carefully.  Judith offered to stand down but Donna believed it was not necessary.  
4.  Further agenda provided by Donna Mole :

Donna is invited to some meetings; not everything requires her to comment so if there are specific things we want her to comment on, we need to make that clear.  In her experience more positive Plans have emerged when the local council has worked with her and had a dialogue and discussions.  She met Norman Kwan last week and feels it will be fine with Rother.  NB we need to copy Donna in to relevant matters.

Sedlescombe had flouted the principles of development by choosing sites outside the development boundary.  They had tried to justify doing that but their motivation had been to oppose a particular development, which is the wrong approach for Neighbourhood Plans.  The approach needs to be positive rather than negative.

Timetable:  The proposed timetable, consisting of five stages, and Community Engagement documents were circulated.  Sue reminded everyone we already have a very similar document.  It is hoped to get to Referendum by November/December 2016.  We mostly completed stages 1 – 3 and are currently at stages 4 and 5, which will be led by Moles Consultancy.  

Stage 2 documents 

 back by November 10.

Stage 3 documents 

 compiled and sent to Donna by November 20.

Stage 4 & 5 documents
 issued on November 23; comments back by November 30; final issue 



 by December 4.

We need to collate and copy relevant documents, and keep a record of them.  We need to follow due process to avoid the possibility of developers challenging our Plan by a Judicial Review application. Croudace for instance will be looking to see what they can find to say that things are not being done properly so we need to get things like site selection and methodology right.  The District Council has to pay for any JR. 

We need to have a look at Donna's documents and let her have comments back by Nov. 30.

Vision and objectives:  The examiner will want to see that we have discussed this, had workshops etc.  Now is the time to resurrect the one Martin produced ages ago, which was not developed as it was too early in the process.  We need one vision for the whole plan – start with the objectives and work back from that.  

Donna said that what it needs to make clear is that we have got from people what they want Robertsbridge to be like in 15 – 20 years and noted suggestions like a thriving community, sustainability, employment, history, village feel, and respect for the conservation area.  There had recently been a series of photographs on the village Facebook page which showed how amazingly little it had changed, with so many listed buildings in the High Street.  That is what people mean by respecting the village: preserve the character but not “set in aspic”.  We have identified needs for particular sorts of development, but we need to actually say positively that we want it.

Diversity: concern was expressed that we as a group are not terribly diverse, but Donna felt we were a lot more diverse than a lot of groups and she was impressed by the range of ages.  

It was noted that Tamara had managed to get four replies to the questionnaire from the Travellers, which was very much appreciated by the group.

Martin will send Donna his original ideas for a vision statement.  
Sue mentioned that she really has to fight for some provision for the elderly in the village, although there was a difference of opinion in the group whether the questionnaire showed a need or not.  Donna felt we do need to think about our ageing population, so that as people grow older they don't need to relocate. 
Walking and cycling links were important so that new developments did not leave people on the edge of the community.
Stephen mentioned the plan for Headcorn, which had made good design its first priority.
The strong emphasis that had emerged from the questionnaire on negative things like increased risk of flooding etc. needs turning round to be more positive.
Sustainability:  We won't have time and money to delve into it too much, so maybe have it as an approach people will be interesting in developing when money becomes available.  We might not be able to put it into a policy.
Peter asked to what extent we should be writing these things into the Plan and wondered how appropriate it was.  Donna pointed out that we should have evidence-based documents, so that it is not just a wish-list of what people thought might be nice.  Stephen felt the same would apply to the footpath network concerns, which link several of the groups – we can't sort it by the time of the referendum.  However the developers of the Mill site have said they are prepared to incorporate a footpath to the station in their plans.  Tamara pointed out that bridleways were also strongly supported in the questionnaire.  
Jeremy raised the question of phasing of building, which the questionnaire had not established.  A lot of Neighbourhood Plans do things in, e.g. three phases of five years.  Rother does have a policy about phasing.
Education:  Nick reported that the secondary school is over capacity and they are turning people away at the moment.  Donna reminded us we need to get documentation for that.  Ideally they would like to relocate to the Mill but still have a temporary Head at the moment.
The primary school has spaces, but 155 pupils would take them over capacity.  The Children's Services is not quite at capacity and have just built an extension for babies. 
Environment:  We need to ask, if we get CIL, what we can do as a community to improve existing housing, e.g. insulation, and what we can do as a community, e.g. street lighting where we can put pressure on Rother.   We can however set out principles, and e.g. when we are looking at sites avoid one that is more of a flood risk than others.
We can specify that we want to maintain and enhance the environment around the village.  Sean reported that the Planning Committee have adopted a policy to ask Rother to insist on permeable surfaces for car parks etc.
Economy:  First, the overarching concern is to create employment so that the community is sustainable.  10,000 sq. m of commercial and industrial space is required in the rural areas so we want positive planning towards this.
Secondly, sustainability, with shopping and service provision in the community to ensure as far as possible that we don't lose any more of the retail space that we have.
Xand highlighted how many people work from home (50+ people in the village, 20% of responses).    We need to look at how to support them.  
Infrastructure: Martin has discussed with a Highways engineer to get a professional opinion about improvements in the High Street area such as lack of pavements in Station Road, narrow pavement at the bottom of the High Street.  Donna suggested this could come under community proposals later.
Leisure:  Xand spoke of the wide range of facilities for all ages, and the need to see that they continue to thrive and can cope with the influx of new people.  He will provide Donna with a list.  The questionnaire had highlighted the need for cycle routes, footpaths etc. not just in the village but also joining up with neighbouring villages. 
Sue referred to the fact that we had decided early on that we would not deal with the Rother Railway development in the neighbourhood plan.  If it happens it will have an impact on the village.  Donna felt that all the associated factors could be addressed in the Plan without getting involved in discussion about it.  
Xand reminded people that the demand for a multi-use court or an arts venue came very close to that for footpaths.  We need to bear this in mind.  Stephen reported that the application to get the United Reformed Church building designated as a community asset has been sent to Rother.  

Sean reported that the NHS has given the go-ahead for the surgery redevelopment.  If they can find a location they will be on the list for funding.  Provision for this and for new dental surgeries can be part of the Plan.
Finally there was discussion of the “Placecheck” whereby various groups would survey different parts of the village and fill in forms detailing heritage, likes and dislikes etc.  Martyn White will send copies electronically.
5. Date of next meeting was left undecided.
4.  Date of next meeting: Tuesday November 10, at 7.30 in the Youth Centre
